Special Called Meeting - Location:  Lumberton City Hall
Summary of Minutes

June 13, 2017
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in a special called meeting on June 13, 2017 - 6:00 P.M. – Lumberton City Hall, Lumberton, NC.  The following members were present:

Loistine DeFreece, Chairperson
Peggy Chavis, Vice-Chairperson

Dwayne Smith

Craig Lowry

Steve Martin

Randy Lawson
Brian Freeman
Mike Smith

Charles Bullard
John Campbell

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Also in attendance were:  Interim Superintendent, Dr. Shanita Wooten; Dr. Thomas Benson, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Lisa Younce, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairperson Loistine DeFreece.
2.
Invocation:  Mr. Charles Bullard.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:  Chairperson Loistine DeFreece.  The Board
approved the revised agenda.

4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously
approved the taped open session minutes of May 9, 2017.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
Mr. Charles Hood, substitute teacher, with the Public Schools of Robeson County spoke to the school board about the concern of discipline of students and their behavior that substitute teachers face day to day.
B.
Athletic Awards
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten and Mr. Jeffrey Fipps, Athletic Director, recognized the following athletes who have received state athletic recognition or awards:

Tyriek McCallum – Lumberton High School – has been selected to play in the North Carolina Coaches Association 2017 East All Star Football Game – July 19 - at Robert B. Jamieson Stadium in Greensboro, N. C. - Coach - Mr. Mike Setzer, Principal – Mr. Larry Obeda.
Jeremiah Locklear – St. Pauls High School and Jacob Oxendine – St. Pauls High School – have been selected for the North Carolina Baseball Coaches Association – 2A All State Team - Coach - Mr. Kelly Chavis, Principal – Mr. Jason Suggs.
Jayla Oxendine – Lumberton High School – won the Girl’s Bowling Championship – Coach – Ms. Rachel Diehl, Principal – Mr. Larry Obeda.

The following students of Lumberton High School Girl’s Bowling Team won the 2017 Girl’s Bowling State Team Championship:


Jayla Oxendine


Caleigh Lane

Sierra McNeill


Kelsey Locklear

Morgan Miller


Brooke Taylor

Taylor Raines


Brittany Terranova

Victoria Thompson

Brittany Ward

Coach – Ms. Rachel Diehl - Principal – Mr. Larry Obeda.
Mr. Fipps also recognized Mr. Robert Kline who was instrumental in developing the high school bowling league that six high schools compete in each year.  He said Mr. Kline has worked for the last 10 years to develop the high school league which is currently in place.  Mr. Fipps said he was recognizing Mr. Kline because this will be his last year working with our bowling program and for his dedication to the sport of bowling and the children of Robeson County.
C.
AIG Teacher and Administrator of the Year Award
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, and Ms. Mary Ann Prevatte, AIG Supervisor, recognized the AIG Teacher and Administrator of the Year Award recipients.

AIG Administrator of the Year:  Dr. Sheri Dial Herndon, Principal Union Elementary School;

AIG Teacher of the Year:  Ms. Shirley Johnson – Lumberton Jr. High School and Union Chapel Elementary School.
D.
Certified/Classified Employees(s) of the Month
Dr. Thomas Benson, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, presented the Classified and Certified Employees of the Month Awards to:

Certified:
Ms. Nancy Stevens – West Lumberton Elem. School


Classified:  
Ms. Wendy Jackson – Piney Grove Elem. School
E.
UNCP/LAB School
Dr. Alfred Bryant, Associate Dean of the School of Education at the University of North Carolina at Pembroke, spoke briefly about the UNCP/LAB School and introduced Dr. Sean Bulson, of the University of North Carolina’s Lab School program, who outlined a project in which the Public Schools of Robeson County and The University of North Carolina at Pembroke would partner to help the local school system.
Dr. Bulson said the goal of UNC Laboratory Schools is to improve student performance and train teachers and principals.  He said the basics
Pursuant to NC § G.S. 116-239.5, the mission of the laboratory schools established at the University of North Carolina’s constituent institutions shall be: 

to improve student performance in local school administrative units with low-performing schools by providing an enhanced education program for students residing in those units and to provide exposure and training for teachers and principals to successfully address challenges existing in high-needs school settings. A laboratory school shall provide an opportunity for research, demonstration, student support, and expansion of the teaching experience and evaluation regarding management, teaching, and learning.
Dr. Bulson talked about the lab schools and partners which include: Western Carolina University opening in the Fall of 2017, Appalachian State University opening in the Fall of 2018, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, North Carolina Central University, University of North Carolina Charlotte, University of North Carolina at Pembroke, East Carolina University opening in the Fall of 2017, and the University of North Carolina at Wilmington.  

Dr. Bulson said the partnership between PSRC and the UNCP School of Education has always been important and the Lab School will be no different, and there is an opportunity to leverage both organizations strengths on behalf of the students of Robeson County. 
He also talked about the lab schools logic that is to collaboratively develop a Lab School informed by best practice and academic expertise serving students with high-needs, ensure the Lab School is a high-quality learning environment for students and an innovative learning environment to support teacher and leader 

preparation, excellent outcomes for students in the Lab School, long-term student goals through development of educator knowledge and skill, and to improve outcomes for students served in the future.
Dr. Bulson said the legislative requirements for students eligible to attend:  (proposed in H532/S461) any child that is residing in a local school administrative unit in which a laboratory school is located and is enrolled in a low-performing school at the time of the student's application, or did not meet expected growth in the prior school year based on grades, observations, diagnostic, formative or state assessments or other factors including reading on grade-level.  He said grade-levels: (proposed in H532/S461) serves students in at least three consecutive grade levels in the range of kindergarten through eighth grade.
Dr. Bulson said the possible partnership with PSRC is to:
· Identify additional stakeholders to bring to the table to develop the school model

· Develop a collective vision for the Laboratory School

· Identify a location for the Laboratory School

· Determine grade-levels to be served

· Establish a curricular focus

· Establish an educator training focus

· Begin operational planning
Dr. Bulson thanked the Board for allowing him to make a presentation on the UNCP/Lab Schools.

F.
Beginning Teacher Support Program
Dr. Alfred Bryant, Associate Dean at UNCP, introduced Dr. Karen Granger, Assistant Professor in the School of Education, who spoke briefly about the Beginning Teacher Support Program that will begin in collaboration with UNCP in the new school year. Taking 50 first, second and third year teachers, the program will provide professional development, weekend seminars, and coaching with experienced university educators.
Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten spoke briefly about the teacher support program through UNCP.  She said there is funding to support the program in PSRC for about 50 participants.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said they are looking at the beginning teachers in the second and third year and possibly lateral entry teachers with schools with the largest number.  She said the instructional coaches would be working with those schools first and maybe expanding it.
Dr. Granger talked about the instructional coaches that would be working with the teachers who are actually employees of UNCP.  She said they would be partnering with the district and would run a search for these individuals who would be the coaches working with the beginning teachers.  The coaches only job is working full-time supporting the teachers who have been identified who you would like to participate.  They also work in the summer.  Dr. Granger said there would be one coach per 30 teachers and others could be added later.  She said the institute would be on a Friday afternoon, Saturday and Sunday and support would be provided for a substitute.  Dr. Granger also spoke briefly about the virtual platform.
G.
Title VI IEA Grant
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent, and Dr. Connie Locklear, Director of the Indian Education Program, presented the Title VI IEA Grant for next year for approval.  Dr. Locklear said the grant would usually have been presented but there was some new legislation and it was delayed.  Dr. Locklear spoke briefly about some changes in the grant which says if $40,000.00 or more in the grant or 50% of the population is American Indian there has to be meaningful collaboration with the Lumbee Tribe of North Carolina.  She said a meeting has been held with the Lumbee Tribe.  Dr. Locklear said this is a tentative budget and the final amount would be received after all grants have been finalized.  Dr. Locklear said the grant will still allow the service levels.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the Title VI IEA Grant as presented.

H.
CTE Plan 2017-2018
Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, asked that the CTE Plan for 2017-2018 be approved.  She said one major focus of this plan is to work harder on the implementation of the simulated workplace.
7.
The Board set aside policy and approved the CTE Plan 2017-2018 as presented.
I.
Early College MOU
Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendent, presented the Memorandum of Understanding with Public Schools of Robeson County Early College High School and Robeson Community College and asked for approval to continue this partnership with RCC.
8.
The Board set aside policy and approved the Early College MOU.

J.
Construction Committee Update
Mr. Mike Smith, Board Member and Chair of the Construction Committee, said the committee met and discussed the Central Office and there will be further discussion in closed session.
K.
Finance Committee Update
Mr. Craig Lowry, Board Member and Chair of the Finance Committee, said the Finance Committee met last Thursday.  He said there were two items on the agenda – Merit Pay Bonus and the Core Instructional Program.  
#1.  Merit Pay Bonus - Ms. Erica Setzer Chief Finance Officer said the Merit Pay Bonus was approved in December.  She said at that time it was discussed there would be different bonus amounts depending on individual’s longevity with the State of North Carolina and at the meeting there were six options brought forth.  She said it was included in the packet and the discussion was to implement the bonus which will be paid on June 27, 2017.  Ms. Setzer said at the meeting Option II was the consensus of the committee.
9.
The Board set aside policy and approved Option II for the Merit Pay Bonus.
Ms. Setzer said those individuals who do not qualify for the merit bonus, their names will be given to Principals, the reasons why, and for verification.  She said after that then a letter will go out to those individual’s home address on file who are not eligible.
Ms. Setzer also went over the criteria that would qualify an individual for the merit bonus.  She said this merit pay bonus is from the General Assembly and is for one-time, only unless something changes in Legislation. 
#2.
Core Instructional Program - Ms. Setzer said the HMH Textbook project has been discussed a lot.  She said when this project was initially discussed we were hopeful that in August 2017 it would be delivered.  Ms. Setzer said after additional discussions that this process will not be simple.  She said because of the state budget and the absence of federal budgets this will not give enough time to have this in place by August.  Ms. Setzer said they have spoken to HMH to delay until January 2018 and will begin looking at professional development, coaching aspect, and working with teachers and staff on implementing this new product.  She said some homework has to be done to get specific funding, every program report code, how it is going to affect each individual school, and which programs are going to be cut, etc.
Ms. Peggy Chavis was concerned about student handwriting.  Ms. Setzer said she was only dealing with the financial portion and not sure how the handwriting piece plays in with that.  She said it was independent of this project totally.  
Mr. Bryan Freeman was also concerned about the commitment on what the board said they were going to do with this project, even though it was stated pending funding.  He said the board needs to be dedicated to this.

Ms. Setzer said HMH has been wonderful to work with and they have provided several financing options tweaking some of the products to help lower the overall cost.  She said she finally found out the entire cost one week after the May board meeting.  Ms. Setzer said again in the absence of the State and Federal budgets, she does not have concrete information to work on to say we can allocate X amount of dollars, etc.  She said there is a plan of action in place and we are moving forward to make sure all federal guidelines are followed.
Mr. Craig Lowry, Chair of Finance Committee, said in the meeting last week when the Finance Officer says we need to back up and look at this from a monetary standpoint because we are looking at $4.5 million dollars a year at around $18 million dollars over a four year period.  He said we need to know where that money will be coming from.  Since we will start in January we have some time to look where the cuts will be, if it will be affecting teachers and teacher assistants.

Ms. Setzer said all funds have been prioritized and dedicated to a purpose.  She said we prioritize and move funding where textbooks fall in alignment with everything else as it stands now and prioritizing the funding.

Ms. Setzer said a big part is getting a finalized budget from the state which is Step 1.  She said that may be sometime in October, November or December which has nothing to do with this project because that is how it works in every calendar year.  
Mr. Dwayne Smith asked about the amount in the Title I budget.  Ms. Setzer said the balance as of today is a little less than $5 million dollars.  She said the carryover is 15% which would be $1.8 million dollars.  She said she also talked about it with Mr. Devenkio and we have until September 30 to spend down to that total or we can apply for a waiver as long as there is a plan of action on how funds are used.

Ms. Brenda Ferebee asked about a plan of action.  Ms. Setzer said there would be a plan of action.

Mr. Mike Smith said we need to know all the variables and factors, because we could possibly lose some personnel.

L.
Resolution
Chairperson Ms. Loistine DeFreece, said she was asked by the Pembroke Kiwanis if the school board would do a resolution honoring Mr. Thomas W. Lowry.  She said they would like to have it for the upcoming Lumbee Homecoming festivities.  Chairperson Ms. DeFreece read the resolution pertaining to Mr. Lowry’s work experience for the Public Schools of Robeson County.
9.
There was a motion and a second.  The motion failed to support the Resolution.

10.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Financial Report 
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.  The Board approved the financial report presented.
B.
Budget Amendments
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented budget amendments for approval.  The Board approved the budget amendments presented.

11.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County 

go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified
personnel (N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)(6) and (N.C. Gen. Stat. §
115C-319 and 321); and student transfers (N. C. Gen. Stat. §115C-402 and N. C. 

Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)), and establishing or to instruct the board’s staff or negating agent in terms of position to be taken by or on behalf of the Board in negotiating the price and other material terms of a proposed contract for the acquisition of real property (N.C. General Stat. §143-318.11(a)(5)).  The Board approved the motion.
12.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
13.
Motion to table student transfers.  The Board approved the motion.
14.
Motion to approve closed session minutes of May 9, 2017.  The Board 
approved the motion.

15.
Motion to approve all personnel as amended.  The Board approved the 

motion.
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten thanked Mayor Bruce Davis and the

staff for graciously allowing the Public Schools of Robeson County to use

Lumberton City Hall for the board meetings.  We have also put in a request to 

possibly continue to use this facility for the board meetings until we can find a

permanent home.
16.
Motion to adjourn.
Respectfully submitted,
Loistine DeFreece, Chairperson
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, Secretary
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